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September 19, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s review and approval is a proposed ordinance that would authorize the issuance of up to $37.2 million of bonds to provide permanent financing for approximately $35.7 million of County capital projects and to provide a $1.5 million allowance for covering potential financing considerations.  This proposed ordinance is consistent with the financial stewardship goal in King County’s Strategic Plan and will help provide for the long-term sustainability of County services.

The specific projects to be financed by the bonds are identified in the table below:
	Bond Ordinance Projects
	Total ($ in millions)

	Telecommunications Upgrade Project
	13.8

	Mainframe Replacement Project
	8.0

	IT Business Empowerment Project
	4.7

	Southeast District Court Relocation Project
	3.2

	KC Correctional Facility HVAC Project
	3.0

	Wastewater South Plant Energy Project
	3.0

	                                   Total for Projects
	35.7

	Allowance for financing considerations  
	1.5

	Total Authorization for Bond  Financing
	37.2


With the exception of the IT Business Empowerment Project, all of the above projects have previously been approved by the Council.  The IT Business Empowerment Project, which will result in substantial improvements in network bandwidth and access, is included in the Executive’s 2013 Proposed Budget.  Major components of this new project include rewiring the Administration Building; adding a parallel network access for maintenance and repairs; replacing the virtual private network for remote users of the system; adding additional security across the network; upgrading to a new version of internet communication protocols; and optimizing the use of the King County wide area network.
The financing for the projects identified above is expected to be provided by the issuance of two series of bonds.  Traditional tax-exempt limited tax general obligation (LTGO) bonds will be issued to fund the telecommunications upgrade, mainframe replacement, the business empowerment and southeast district court relocation projects, while the financing for the two remaining projects will be provided by utilizing the County’s remaining allocation of Qualified Energy Conservation Bonds (QECBs).  The financing costs that can be achieved by issuing such QECBs, which are taxable bonds upon which the federal government will reimburse approximately 70% of the County’s interest payments, are considerably lower than those available on traditional tax-exempt bonds.  Such QECBs can be used to finance energy conservation projects on publicly-owned buildings that will generate energy savings of at least 20% and that comply with federal Davis-Bacon prevailing wage rules, both of which criteria are satisfied by these two projects.
The exact terms of each of these two series of bonds will be established by the finance director in consultation with the County’s financial advisor and confirmed by the Council in sale motions to be adopted on the day of their sale, which is currently scheduled to take place in early December in order to allow closing prior to year-end.  Thank you for your consideration of this request.  
If you have questions about the projects to be financed by the proposed bonds, please contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget at 206-263-9687.  If you have any questions regarding these proposed bonds, please contact Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-263-9254, or Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst in the Treasury Operations Section, at 206-296-1168.
Sincerely, 

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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